B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

A6 TOWNS FORUM

Meeting held: 23rd June 2004

Present:


Chair:
Councillor Cedwien Brown

Rothwell Town Council:
Councillor Peter Weston


Councillor Margaret Talbot


Councillor David Jones

Burton Latimer Town Council:
Councillor Maureen Jerram


Councillor Ivan Cox

Desborough Town Council:
Councillor James Putt


Councillor David Soans

Barton Seagrave Parish
Councillor Margaret Michelson

Council:
Councillor Paul Smith

Kettering Borough Council:
Councillor David Coe (also representing


    Desborough Town Council)


Councillor Ruth Groome (also representing


    Burton Latimer Town Council)


Councillor Michelle Evans (also representing 


    Burton Latimer Town Council)


Councillor Christopher Groome


Councillor Maurice Bayes (also representing


    Barton Seagrave Parish Council)


Councillor Mike Tebbutt (also


    representing Desborough Town Council)


Councillor Mark Dearing (also representing


    Desborough Town Council)

Also Present:

Northamptonshire Police:
Acting Inspector Jim Campbell

Rothwell Town Council:
Carolyn Mackay (Clerk to the Council)

Kettering Borough Council
Martin Hammond (Deputy Chief Executive)



Anne Ireson (Forum Administrator)

04.A6TF.1
APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Councillors Lamb, Pote T Evans and Whitlam (Kettering Borough Council), Councillors Simon Ogle and Glenda Weston (Rothwell Town Council),Councillor Arthur Michelson (Barton Seagrave Parish Council) and Robin Matthews (Market Towns Manager).

04.A6TF.2
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the A6 Towns Forum held on 10th March 2004 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

04.A6TF.3
NOMINATION OF A6 TOWNS MEMBER TO THE BOROUGH COUNCIL'S STANDARDS COMMITTEE


It was noted that following the resignation of Councillor Glenda Weston from the Standards Committee of Kettering Borough Council, the A6 Towns Forum was required to nominate a member to sit on the Committee.  The nomination was required to be ratified by full Council.

RESOLVED
that Councillor Margaret Talbot (Rothwell Town Council) be nominated by the Forum as the Town Council member of the Standards Committee.

04.A6TF.4
CRIME STATISTICS AND POLICE PERFORMANCE


Acting Inspector Jim Campbell explained the new structure within Northamptonshire Police and outlined the changes that had recently occurred.


Crime figures were presented and reductions/ increases over the same period last year were noted.  The overall increase in crime was noted with concern.


A question and answer session ensued.  Issues and questions raised were as follows:-


Police Performance and Crime Statistics

· It would be useful if crime statistics could be broken down so as to show the level of anti-social behaviour.  Town councils were not receiving any anti-social behaviour figures

· Clear up rates seem to be very low and there is confusion as to how they are calculated.

· There was an large increase in crime in Barton Seagrave

· To what extent was the new by-pass contributing to the increased level of crime in Desborough

· How much criminal damage is related to Alcohol and Drug Abuse?

· There was an alleged problem with small shops providing alcohol for underage children

· Are distraction burglaries on elderly people counted in the statistics separately?

· Unsatisfactory responses from the police regarding particular incidents had been received by an individual member of the Forum

In response to the above questions and issues Acting Inspector Jim Campbell gave the following answers and explanations:-

It was now possible to break down crime statistics so as to report on incidents of anti-social behaviour, and these figures would be provided in the future.

The new Northamptonshire policing model meant that all the A6 Towns would now have a dedicated officer, together with the services of the parish constables, special constables and Police Community Support Officers which would help to address crime levels and incidents of anti-social behaviour.

The timing of reporting of incidents and subsequent clear-ups inevitably resulted in a level of cross-over from one month to another, but were updated on an ongoing basis.

The apparent increase in criminal damage in Barton Seagrave had been noted and it was anticipated that targeted activity and the work of the Police Community Support Officer would help to reduce crime in Barton Seagrave.

The police were aware of an individual who was using the new Desborough by-pass to commit crime, which could account for some of the increase in crime figures.

The police were gravely concerned about the rising levels of crime generally and this was part of the reason why the Northamptonshire force was adopting the new policing model.

Although no separate statistics were available for crime committed as a result of drugs or alcohol, the problem of under-age young people buying alcohol were acknowledged.  The advent of fixed penalties for public order offences should help to reduce the level of alcohol related offences.

Distraction burglaries were not attributed to insecure premises in the crime statistics, but were counted as burglary.

Partnership Working

· Are police working with Neighbourhood Watch regarding insecure premises

· Does the use of CCTV result in the identification of culprits?

· What work is being undertaken with the youth service to provide positive activities for young people?

A key element of the new policing model was the community-based approach which including working more closely with partners including Neighbourhood Watch regarding the security of property.  Neighbourhood Watch would also consider lending out a CCTV camera.

The Crime Strategy agreed by the Crime Reduction Partnership had identify five main areas of focus, namely: vehicle crime; domestic burglary; violence; anti-social behaviour including criminal damage and drug abuse.

CCTV is used in the identification of offenders and in the detection of vehicle crime through the automatic number plate recognition system.

The Burton Latimer Anti-social Behaviour Team (BLAST) initiative in Burton Latimer was recognised as an good example of partnership working and had resulted in the input of resources from several agencies to provide activities for young people. 

Police Re-Structure and Funding

· Which local officers were now responsible for what areas?

· The effect of the large increase in the Council Tax precept levied by the Police Authority coupled with a reduction in government funding

· Were Parish Constables in place in April?

· Grading of calls to the control centre

The following officers and responsibilities were noted:-

Ian Cotterell
Desborough 

Simon Johnson
Burton Latimer 

Jim O'Hara 
Rothwell 

Nigel Bull
Slade 

Dave Ambrose
Queen Eleanor and Buccleuch

Dianne Jones
Welland

The reduction in government funding was part of the reason for the adoption of the new Northamptonshire Policing model.  The new model would provide a core group of more locally based officers.  There would also be incident resolution teams and a dedicated crime group (including a burglary investigation unit).   Parish Constables had only been fully equipped and operational within the last two weeks.

The method of grading of calls to the control centre was explained and it was noted that if a crime was in progress it would be given an appropriate grading and receive an immediate response.

04.A6TF.5
MARKET TOWNS INITIATIVE


As Robin Matthews (Market Towns Manager) was unable to attend the meeting it was

RESOLVED
that this item be deferred to the next meeting of the Forum.

04.A6TF.6
BOROUGH COUNCIL CORPORATE PLAN - IDEAS FOR PRIORITIES


The Forum received a summary of the issues and priorities contained in the Borough Council's draft Corporate Plan.  It was noted that the Corporate Plan was due to be considered by the Borough Council at its meeting to be held on 30th June 2004.


The following ideas for priorities were identified:-

· Affordable housing - many of the Borough's properties were out of reach for young people

· Sporting facilities - disappointment was expressed that Rothwell had no public football pitch

· Traffic Management System in Kettering Town Centre - traffic in Kettering was, in the view of some, damaging the economy and should be taken into account in any future planning of traffic systems in the Borough

· Arts and entertainment provision

The initiatives undertaken by the Council to bring about improvements in recycling in the Borough were commended.  It was felt that this should continue to be a priority for the Borough Council.

It was noted that sporting facilities and arts/entertainment provision were being considered as part of the Best Value Review of Culture, Leisure and Sport.

Aspects of the traffic management system in Kettering was at present being considered by Northamptonshire County Council.

RESOLVED
that members of the Forum contact Guy Holloway or Aba Wilson-Morkeh direct with any further ideas for priorities.

04.A6TF.7
NEWSROUND


Feedback on Highways Issues


Although the response from Northamptonshire Highways Service was noted, it was 

RESOLVED 

that:-


(i)
the relevant officer should be invited to attend a future meeting of the Forum on this issue; and


(ii)
further information be sought on road and pavement repair programmes and the amount of funding to be spend on highway maintenance over the next 2-3 years.

It was noted that the CLARENCE telephone number was difficult to access at times and it was suggested that members of the public could use the e-mail facility if difficulties were experienced.

Feedback from Rothwell Town Council

It was reported that a special meeting of Rothwell Town Council had been held on 20th May 2004 to discuss service improvements in the town.

It was noted that the Town Council had been very clear in that a seamless change should be effected, with no closure of the district offices until a new response office was in place.  It had been felt that the Post Office would find it difficult to cope with the proposed payment service and further locations should be identified.

04.A6TF.8
ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDAS

· Market Towns Initiative Update
· State of Trade and Retail Development in the A6 Towns
· Highways Issues
· Milton Keynes and South Midlands Sub-Regional Strategy and Desborough/Rothwell Strategic Development Area Updates
· Cycle Strategy
· Youth Service - Outreach Services
· Playschemes 
· Secondary Head Teachers
04.A6TF.9
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

RESOLVED
that next meeting take place on 29th September 2004 at Barton Seagrave Community Centre

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and finished at 8.35 pm)

Signed .................................................

Chair

AI
A6 Towns Forum No. 1
23.6.04


